Classification: Official

Publication approval reference: PAR293



Prerana Issar

NHS England and NHS Improvement Skipton House 80 London Road London SE1 6LH

01 December 2020

To:

- NHS trust CEOs, HR directors, workforce directors
- NHS foundation trust CEOs, HR directors, workforce directors

Dear Colleagues,

## Re: Sharing good practice to improve our people practices

I hope you are doing well in these challenging times.

In May 2019 we shared with you an important piece of work in response to a tragic event that occurred at Imperial College Healthcare NHS Trust (ICHT) four years ago. Sadly, Amin Abdullah, a nurse who at the time was the subject of an investigation and disciplinary procedure, tragically took his own life. Details of the investigation, conducted by an appointed advisory group, together with the reasons for its commission, are provided in the enclosed letter (enclosure 1).

The advisory group made a series of recommendations, many of which were used as the basis for the provision of additional guidance to provider organisations (also at the enclosure). In addition, in November 2019, I wrote to healthcare professionals and regulatory bodies, encouraging review and examination of any guidance and standards provided to members and registrants to address the issues highlighted to support compassionate leadership and improvement across the healthcare system (enclosure 2).

Since Amin's passing, ICHT has worked collaboratively with Amin's partner Terry Skitmore and his advocate Narinder Kapur, alongside other stakeholders, to create a revised policy for handling staff related concerns or complaints. I am writing to share this with you as an example of good people practice, albeit arising from such tragic circumstances (enclosure 3).

The shared learning from Amin's experience has demonstrated the need for us to work continuously and collaboratively, to ensure that our people practices are inclusive, compassionate and person-centred, with an overriding objective as to the safety and wellbeing of our people. These values are central to our recently published <a href="People Plan">People Plan</a> and <a href="People Promise">People Promise</a>.

Our collective goal is to ensure we enable a fair and compassionate culture in our NHS. I urge you to honestly reflect on your organisation's disciplinary procedures, review the recommendations we issued in May 2019 and the attached example of good practice, and consider what has worked well and what could be further improved.

Where action is required, I urge NHS organisations to commit to tangible and timely action to review on a yearly basis and by the end of this financial year, all disciplinary procedures against the recommendations and that these are formally discussed/minuted at a **Public** Board or equivalent. We will continue work with the CQC to embed the learning from these reviews to form part of the formal oversight framework. I would also like to suggest your policy is made available on your organisation's public website by the end of the financial year.

As we prepare for the second wave of COVID-19, our staff should feel supported in every sense, including demonstrating a sensitive and compassionate approach to colleagues throughout the disciplinary procedure and process.

Many thanks for everything you are doing to provide services during this challenging time.

Best wishes,

Prerana Issar

NHS Chief People Officer

Prerana Issar

## Enclosure

- 1. Learning lessons to improve our people practices Letter to all NHS trust and NHS foundation trust chairs and chief executives, 24 May 2019.
- 2. Guidance and standards for registrants in relation to local investigations and disciplinary procedures Letter from Prerana Issar to healthcare professional and regulatory bodies, 04 November 2019.
- 3. Imperial College Healthcare NHS Trust Disciplinary Policy and Procedure, July 2020.